

Marine Safety Information Bulletin

Commandant
U.S. Coast Guard
Inspections and Compliance Directorate
2703 Martin Luther King Jr Ave, SE, STOP 7501
Washington, DC 20593-7501

MSIB Number: 12-15 Date: October 20, 2015 Contact: Mr. Jack Kemerer Phone: (202) 372-1249 E-Mail: CGCVC@uscg.mil

Clarification of Mandatory Safety Exams for Commercial Fishing Vessels

This bulletin provides clarification about the five-year mandatory dockside safety exam that applies to many commercial fishing vessels (CFVs).

- Effective October 15, 2015, the law requires completion of a mandatory dockside safety exam on certain CFVs at least once every five years. (See the answer to first question below to determine if your CFV must comply.)
- Any affected CFV that has not successfully completed a dockside exam on or after January 1, 2013 must get an exam to be in compliance with the law.
- Any affected CFV found not in compliance with the safety exam requirement could be subject to civil penalty action or operational controls.
- We will continue to use the "two-year" Safety Decal for all successful exams, mandatory or otherwise.
- We understand that many vessels have been getting exams more frequently than once every five years, and we will continue to offer a free exam whenever requested or required for another reason.
- We will develop regulations that include the requirement for us to issue a Certificate of Compliance to
 document a five-year mandatory exam. Until then, we will use the two-year Safety Decal to
 demonstrate compliance with any exam requirement.
- We still highly encourage you to get an exam every two years to ensure all of your vessel's safety and survival equipment are up to date and installed properly.

What CFVs are affected by the Exam requirement? A mandatory exam was required by the *Coast Guard Authorization Act of 2010* and the *Coast Guard and Maritime Transportation Act of 2012*, the latter of which required a period of at least once every five years. This applies to State-registered and Federally-documented CFVs that: 1) operate beyond 3 nautical miles from the territorial sea Baseline or Great Lakes coastline; 2) operate anywhere with more than 16 persons on board (including within 3 miles of the Baseline or Great Lakes coastline); or 3) are fish tender vessels engaged in the Aleutian trade. Additional background is in our bulletin of December 2014 and our open letter of August 2015. Both references are available at www.fishsafe.info.

When must I have last had an exam? To meet the mandatory five-year dockside safety exam requirement, a CFV must have successfully completed an exam on or after January 1, 2013. A CFV that has never been examined must have completed an exam prior to October 15, 2015 to be in compliance. A CFV that successfully completed an exam after January 1, 2013 has five years from the date of that successful exam to complete another exam under the law. Please note that other requirements may mean more frequent exams. Fish processing vessels and fish tender vessels engaged in the Aleutian trade require an exam every two years. (See 46 CFR Part 28, Subparts F and G). Also, NOAA's National Marine Fisheries Service requires vessels that carry a NOAA Fisheries Observer to have passed an exam within the past 2 years or the Observer will not deploy, which may restrict the vessel from fishing. [See 50 CFR, Part 600.746(b)-(d)]. We will schedule and provide a free exam and issue a two-year Safety Decal to meet any requirement whenever requested.

How will the Coast Guard know I'm in compliance with any exam requirement and what happens when a vessel doesn't meet the mandatory exam requirement? Until regulations are developed creating a Certificate of Compliance, our boarding officers will determine compliance with the five-year mandatory exam requirement by checking the issue date on the decal, or by viewing the exam report/booklet (CG-5587) for the date the exam was successfully completed. If it is within the last five years and on or after January 1, 2013, the vessel meets the requirement. If a vessel is boarded and it hasn't had the required five-year mandatory or other required exam, the operator or vessel could be subject to civil penalty action or operational controls.

Why is the Coast Guard going to eventually issue a Certificate of Compliance? The law that mandated the dockside safety exams also directed that a Certificate of Compliance be issued to a vessel that meets the requirements of Chapter 45, Title 46 United States Code. A Certificate of Compliance for commercial fishing vessels is still being developed. Until that time, the safety decal will demonstrate compliance with the exam requirement. Note: A copy of the exam report/booklet, also known as Form CG-5587, signed by the examiner and showing the decal number is provided to the owner and/or operator of the vessel after successfully completing and exam. This form also will demonstrate compliance with the exam requirement.

Are Voluntary Exams still offered? Yes. As we have for over 20 years, we will continue to conduct no-cost, no-fault voluntary dockside safety exams on CFVs, issuing a decal valid for two years upon successful completion of the exam. The decal shows compliance with applicable requirements at the time. A voluntary exam is offered as frequently as requested. This program is not changing. We highly recommend every CFV, even those not subject to mandatory exams, maintain a current two-year Safety Decal, which could facilitate a more streamlined safety check if we board you at sea. Please note that we may board you at any time or frequency to ensure compliance with safety and survival equipment and other requirements for your vessel, as well as for fisheries enforcement.

Are the Mandatory and Voluntary Exams the same? Yes. The safety and survival equipment and systems requirements that are checked for compliance on a vessel are the same whether it is a required exam or one voluntarily requested, and a safety decal will be issued in either case when completed successfully.

How do I request a Dockside Safety Exam? Request and schedule an exam by contacting your local Coast Guard Fishing Vessel Safety Examiner directly, or via a link on the Coast Guard's CFV Program web site at www.fishsafe.info. Third party organizations are also authorized to conduct dockside safety exams and issue decals on behalf of the Coast Guard; they include American Bureau of Shipping (ABS), Det Norske Veritas/Germanischer Lloyd (DNV/GL), Society of Accredited Marine Surveyors (SAMS), National Association of Marine Surveyors (NAMS), NAVTECH US Surveyors Association, and Bowditch Marine, Inc. These organizations should be contacted directly to schedule an exam. They can conduct the mandatory exam, a required exam, or a voluntary exam.

Who should I contact if I have questions? Please contact the Coast Guard Office of Commercial Vessel Compliance, Fishing Vessels Division (CG-CVC-3) at 202-372-1249 or by email at CGCVC@uscg.mil. Or, you may also contact your local Coast Guard District Fishing Vessel Safety Coordinator or local Sector Fishing Vessel Safety Examiner. The points of contact for these individuals can be found on the web site, www.fishsafe.info, by selecting the "Locate Examiners" tab.